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HOSPICE CARE 
 

Strang ◦ Douglas ◦ Isle of Man ◦ IM4 4RP 
 

Notice of Annual General Meeting 
 
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the thirty seventh ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING of HOSPICE CARE will 
be held at Hospice, Strang, Isle of Man on Friday, 10th July 2020 at 12 noon to transact the following 
ordinary business: 
 
To receive and consider: 
 

1. The 2019 Report of the Board of Governors. 
 

2. The Report of the auditors and the Annual Accounts for the year ended 31st December 2019. 
 

3. To elect four members of the Board of Governors in place of Mr Charles Crossley, Ms Anna Kelly, 
Mr John Rimmer and Mr Guy Sissons who retire in accordance with the Articles of Association but 
being eligible offer themselves for re-election. Mr Alex Thomson is also retiring but is not standing for 
re-election. 
 

4. To re-elect Mrs Della Fletcher MBE and Mrs Linda Radcliffe who were co-opted onto the Board of 
Governors during the year who also retire and offer themselves up for re-election. 

 
5. To re-appoint Messrs Ernst & Young as Auditors and to authorise the Board of Governors to fix their 

remuneration.  
 
By order of the Board 
Mr P C Halliday FIoD FCIS 
Company Secretary 
This 5th day of June 2020 
 
 
NOTES: 

1. Only Members of Hospice Care may vote upon any Resolution. Members of HOSPICE CARE 
entitled to vote will have paid their annual subscription1 and received a membership 
certificate. 
 

2. A copy of the Memorandum and Articles is available on request of any Member by 
collecting a copy of the same from Hospice Care or on application in writing addressed to 
The Secretary. 

 
 
 
PLEASE: see overleaf for important information as to how you can participate in the Annual General Meeting 
and how you can vote under the current restricted circumstances. 

                                                           
1 Except lifetime members who paid a one off subscription 
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IMPORTANT INFORMATION FOR MEMBERS 
 
Preparing for the online Annual General Meeting due to the COVID-19 restrictions  
 
Although with effect from Wednesday 20th May 2020 the Isle of Man Government has further relaxed some 
restrictions around social gatherings, there are still many who are self-isolating or shielding at home. In view 
of these continuing restrictions, it is not practical for us to invite members to attend the Hospice Annual 
General Meeting in person. 
 
However, your votes, views, comments and participation are essential. Therefore, whilst we cannot invite you 
to attend Hospice in person at this time, we would ask for your usual commitment and participation as 
follows: 
 
CCAARREE::  PP lleeaassee  nnoo ttee  tthhee  dd ii ff ffeerreenntt   ddaatteess  ffoo rr   pp rrooxx iieess  aanndd  qquueesstt iioonnss   
 

• Please complete and return the attached proxy by midday on 8th July 2020 AT THE LATEST. All 
formal resolutions will be decided by including all valid postal votes2 to ensure your views and votes 
are taken fully into account.3 
 

• You are invited to join and view the AGM, followed by short presentations by the Chairman, Treasurer 
and Chief Executive, by joining using Zoom by going to https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83738411666. 
The AGM Zoom Meeting ID is 837 3841 1666. 

 
• We strongly recommend you download and install the Zoom video and audio conferencing application 

well in advance of the meeting. If you are not familiar with the technology and require assistance, we 
would recommend seeking the assistance of a family member if possible as unfortunately, we are 
unable to provide individual IT support. We greatly appreciate your understanding in this matter. 
 

• Where possible, we shall endeavour to answer any questions you may have during the online 
meeting, however, as the format of this meeting is different to previous years, we invite you to submit 
your questions to us via our website and ahead of the meeting by going to hospice.org.im/AGM. 
Please do so by 19th June 2020 AT THE LATEST. 

 
 

Corporate Details 
 
HOSPICE CARE is an Isle of Man Company Limited by Guarantee and not having a Share Capital (Registered 
No. 22473). 
 
HOSPICE CARE is registered as a Charity under the provision of the Charities Act 1922 (No. 317) on the 
Isle of Man. 
 
THIRTY SEVENTH ANNUAL REPORT - the reports to be considered at the Annual General Meeting cover 
the year to the 31 December 2019. 
 
PRINCIPAL OBJECTIVE - to provide an opportunity for enhancement of quality of life for people in the 
Isle of Man who are suffering from terminal cancer or who are otherwise suitable for Hospice Care and for 
whom palliative care is suitable and appropriate. 

                                                           
2 a valid proxy is one which is properly completed, signed and unspoilt; received at Hospice by midday on 
8th July 2020 AT THE LATEST; from fully paid up members of Hospice. 
3 You will appreciate that this year we can only offer you the choice of appointing the Chair of the Annual 
General Meeting to act as your proxy. This is simply because of the restrictions of the number of attendees. 
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PATRONS 
 
His Excellency Lieutenant Governor Sir Richard Gozney 
 
PRESIDENT 
 
Sir Miles Walker, CBE, LLD (hc) 
 
BOARD OF GOVENORS 
 
Chairman: Chris Hall MA MSc FloD MIET 

 
Hon Treasurer: Charles Crossley BA (Hons), FCA, TEP 

 
Members: Heather Blackley BSc, DipM, FCIM 

Heath Craig 
Charles Crossley BA (Hons), FCA, TEP 
Phillip Dearden BA (Hons) FCA CIOT 
Mr Robert Fayle BMed Sci (Hons) BM BS FRCOG MO ObstetGynaecol 
(L’pool) 
Della Fletcher MBE (appointed 24th March 2020) 
Anna Kelly BSc MRICS 
John McChesney 
Linda Radcliffe RN, MSc, BSc (Hons), CMgr FCMI (appointed 24th March 
2020) 
John Rimmer  
Dr Guy Sissons MB ChB FRCP FRCR FBIR 
Alex Thomson FFA FloD FIRP MCMI Dip Law 
 

Company Secretary: Paul Halliday FIoD FCIS 
 

SENIOR PROFESSIONAL STAFF 
 

 

Chief Executive: Anne Mills MSc Health Economics; M.A. Leadership in Healthcare; 
BSc Professional Practice in Nursing; PGCE; RN; RCN; MIoD 
 

Director of Quality: Dr Ben Harris BSc(Hons) MBChB MRCGP DRCOG DipPalMed DipTher 
DipMan GDPR PC 
 

Hospice Physicians: Dr Justine Needham MBChB MRCGP DFSRH DHP PGC 
 Dr Jo Scott MBChB DRCOG 
 Dr Karen Wilson BSc (Hons) MBChB MRCGP 
 Dr Julie Cretney BMedSci (Hons) MBChB, DRCOG 

 
Director of Palliative Care Services: Mrs C Bloomer Dip L&M NMP BSc BA Dip DN RGN  

(retired 31st December 2019) 
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RECEPTION CENTRE 
Strang 
Douglas  
Isle of Man IM4 4RP 
Tel: (01624) 647400 
Fax: (01624) 647460 
email: admin@hospice.org.im 
website www.hospice.org.im 
 
 
 
 
 

IPU (Temporary) 
Southlands  
Church Road 
Port Erin 
Isle of Man  IM9 5NL 
Tel: (01624) 647400 
Fax: (01624) 647460 
email: admin@hospice.org.im 
website www.hospice.org.im 
 

REGISTERED OFFICE  
Strang  
Douglas 
Isle of Man IM4 4RP 
Tel: (01624) 647400 
Fax: (01624) 647460 
email: admin@hospice.org.im 
website www.hospice.org.im 
 

Patient Care Committee 
Mr Robert Fayle (Chair)  
Christine Bloomer* (resigned 31st December 2019) 
Lynsey Christian* 
Hilary Costain 
Dr Guy Sissons 
Dr Ben Harris* 
Alison Lester* 
Sarah McGhee* 
Anne Mills* 
Linda Radcliffe 
Dr Kate Tebay 
*staff members 
 

Finance Committee 
Charles Crossley (Chair)# 
Mark Beresford # 
Phillip Dearden# 
Paul Halliday (appointed 8th October 2019)# 
Anna Kelly 
Alison Lester* 
Anne Mills*# 
Elaine Quine* 
Alex Thomson 
# Members of the Investment sub-Committee 
*staff members 
 

Fundraising Committee 
Heather Blackley (Chair)  
Laura Daly (appointed 19th June 2019) 
Della Fletcher MBE (appointed 8th April 2020) 
Brighde Gore 
Jane Holt (appointed 19th June 2019) 
Andrew Lodge (resigned 1st January 2020) 
Anne Mills* 
Anthony Pugh 
John Rimmer 
Peter Sutton 
*staff members 
 

Nominations Committee 
Chris Hall (Chair) 
Charles Crossley 
Mr Robert Fayle 
Paul Halliday 
Anna Kelly 
John McChesney 
Anne Mills* 
*staff members 

 
 

mailto:admin@hospice.org.im
http://www.hospice.org.im/
mailto:admin@hospice.org.im
http://www.hospice.org.im/
mailto:admin@hospice.org.im
http://www.hospice.org.im/
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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 2019 
 
At the time of writing my Chairman’s report, we are now ten weeks into the COVID-19 crisis. The pandemic 
has presented unexpected and unprecedented demands on every single person and organisation on the 
Isle of Man. Although this review is primarily focussed on looking back at the performance and achievements 
during 2019, it would be impossible not to comment and reflect on the impact of the crisis on Hospice.   
 
We have added a new section to the Annual Report to explain how we have responded to Covid-19, As you 
will see, Anne Mills and her team have pulled together superbly and have successfully responded to every 
challenge which has been thrown at them. They have been working tirelessly with all our colleagues in the 
health services to ensure continuous delivery of the highest possible levels of care and support wherever and 
whenever it is needed.  I and my fellow Board members have been overwhelmed by the professionalism, 
flexibility, innovation, resilience and above all compassion displayed by the entire team and it is very difficult 
to find the appropriate words to express our gratitude. 
 
As we reported at last year’s AGM, we had launched an ambitious new strategy in October 2018. The strategy 
had been based on extensive research and consultation and was designed to make a series of changes and 
enhancements to the way we work to ensure we will be able to meet the ever-increasing demands which will 
be placed on Hospice in the future. Although we had no way of knowing it at the time, a number of the key 
initiatives which have already been implemented to support the new strategy, which are covered in more 
detail in Anne Mill’s CEO report, have meant that operationally we have been in a very strong position to 
rapidly adapt and respond to the pandemic.   
 
Reflecting on what was an exceptionally busy 2019, there were numerous highlights and the occasional 
lowlight. As you will see from Charles Crossley’s Treasurer’s report, after a very strong financial performance 
in 2018, the overall financial performance in 2019 was disappointing. This was largely as a result of legacy 
income being significantly lower than the forecast at a time when we were investing in key areas such as 
IT systems to improve future productivity and enhancing the Hospice at Home services to provide support 
24 hours a day, seven days a week. Notwithstanding this, and the further financial stresses which COVID will 
inevitably bring, the Board and team are totally focussed on ensuring that we return to a sustainable financial 
position as soon as we possibly can. 
 
Although the responsibility of ensuring we deliver the highest possible levels of care in a sustainable manner is 
challenging, it is an honour to Chair such an amazing organisation. It has been a pleasure meeting everyone 
in the Hospice family and I have particularly enjoyed meeting and hearing the stories from numerous people 
who have gone the extra mile to help raise funds for Hospice. The level of support and the generosity of the 
local community is incredible, ranging from young nursery school age children donating their pocket money all 
the way through to Keith Jones and the Tevir group, whose exceptionally generous donation has allowed us to 
fund some major enhancements to the Hospice building and facilities which will future proof us for many 
years to come 
 
I would like to give my sincere thanks to the Board of Governors and all our committee members for the 
countless hours they spend supporting Hospice. At the AGM we will be very sad to say goodbye to 
Alex Thomson who has done an outstanding job as a Governor since his appointment in 2008. His expertise, 
wise council and valuable advice will be greatly missed by everyone, but we are delighted to welcome 
Linda Radcliffe and Della Fletcher who have kindly agreed to join the Board. 
 
Finally I would like to pay tribute to Anne Mills and the Senior team for their inspiring leadership, our amazing 
staff for continuing to ensure that Hospice deliver such excellent service and for their willingness to embrace 
change, our incredible volunteers who freely provide their time and expertise and who make a massive 
difference, all our members for their continued support and our generous supporters throughout the Island – 
without you all we would not have a Hospice.  
 
I am very sorry we will not be able to meet in person at this year’s AGM, but I do hope that some of you will 
be able to dial in for our first ever Virtual AGM meeting which will be held using Zoom. 
 
In the meantime, please keep safe and well. 
 
Chris Hall 
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Chairman 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE REPORT 2019 
 
Starting to write this report feels quite surreal as 2019 seems such a long time ago as the current pandemic 
situation has really taken over our lives, however, this sense of planning for a new normal presents Hospice 
with real opportunities to reflect and evaluate on our strategic planning assumptions when we launched our 
strategy in 2018. 
 
I am covering our response and possible opportunities to the pandemic in a separate report, but suffice to say 
the people of the Isle of Man were absolutely right when they gave us a clear message, that they wanted 
more opportunities to have care at home and were keen to work with us to explore new ways of providing 
this. 
 
Demand for Hospice services continues to increase with 2019 setting new levels with overall referrals up 18% 
from last year to 623. The number of people who would benefit from specialist palliative and End of Life Care 
input is expected to continue to grow to 800-900 referrals per year by 2023, which will require Hospice to 
continue to innovate and create partnerships that ensures all people and families who would benefit from 
Hospice Influenced Care have access to high quality care at the end of their life wherever they are.  
 
2019 really was a year of partnerships starting off with the launch of the Scholl Academic Centre where we 
had attendance and well wishes from our Global Academic Partners, this is so important so that we can 
demonstrate that Hospice care really does add value and is of the highest standard for the people of our 
island and beyond.  
 
Partnerships themed again when Wallabies took over our island, providing great entertainment, raised 
awareness of Hospice Care and generated much needed funds at the same time. Our partners in the islands 
business community really got behind this fantastic initiative and we cannot wait to go again in 2022. 
 
The very generous donation from Keith Jones and The Tevir Group specifically for a Capital Project enabled us 
to drive forward a refurbishment project which truly enhances our healing environment. When we started with 
our Braddan Lounge we soon realised that the disruption to patients was too great due to the noise and 
instead of a programme of enhancement over a few years with constant disruption we chose to complete our 
longer term plans in a year.  
 
This meant relocating our patients and I’m pleased to say that our colleagues in the DHSC offered us suitable 
rented accommodation for our patients at Southlands in Port Erin and we have enjoyed a great partnership 
with our care colleagues in Southlands sharing Christmas carol concerts amongst other activities. Of course 
we are looking forward to Coming Home with real excitement.  
 
We moved in June taking over six beds and set about building and testing our strategic model to provide even 
more beds by developing our existing Hospice at Home service. Why did we want to do this you may ask, and 
it’s all about the number of people who are expected to require end of life care in the not too distant future 
that we need to prepare for. It’s all about creating the opportunities for end of life care at home or supporting 
home care for longer for people who express this preference. Within just 8 weeks our strategic thinking was 
starting to really develop with more patients who expressed a preference for care at home achieving their 
wishes.  
 
This is a great tribute to the nursing team headed up by our outgoing Director of Care Christine Bloomer 
whose aspiration was to develop Community facing services and which leaves a legacy to build on for Tracy 
Broom our new Director of Care. 
 
I must also pay tribute to Diane Corrin who after many years as Matron and laterally Consultant Nurse 
decided to retire. Diane was central to many initiatives at Hospice and will be missed by many.  
Nici Fletcher took over from Val Mulhern as my pa and I must thank them both for supporting me to do as 
much as possible. 
 
Later in the year in the presence of David Ashford MHK Minister for Health and Social Care we launched 
Compassionate Isle of Man yet another partnership initiative bringing together other 3rd sector and community 
friends and partners to set the scene for joint working across the island. Compassionate Communities is a 
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Public Health approach to death and dying which supports communities to view dying as a societal issue 
drawing on friends, volunteers and communities to rally round the vulnerability experienced by people and 
families when someone is dying.  
 
The people I work with, patients, families, staff, volunteers, donors and supporters are truly magnificent and 
hat’s off to you all it’s been the busiest of years but you have all  risen to the challenges you have faced and I 
owe you a huge debt of gratitude for your unstinting support.   
 
Finally I would like to thank Chris Hall and our Board of Trustees who have challenged and supported me as a 
major new challenge has surfaced in the midst of our developments. 2019 being the lowest legacy year ever, 
has thrown a bit of a spanner in the works and going forward despite our reserves we need more than ever 
the support of our island community to continue to deliver our services in the way that islanders have said; 
“Matters to Them”.    
 
Anne Mills 
Chief Executive 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Hospice Isle of Man 
_________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

9 | P a g e  

TREASURER’S REPORT 2019 
  
Introduction  
  
What a difference a year can make!  Having taken over a healthy position from Phillip Dearden a few months 
ago (more of that below), I have to report that whilst we are in the fortunate position of having reserves to 
fall back on, the year to 31st December 2019 was a polar opposite to the previous year.  The sparsity of 
legacies in the year, down to the lowest level in more than twenty years at £267K, was in stark contrast to the 
sum of £4.1m the previous year, which also happened to be one of our very best!  We budgeted for an 
average legacy figure of the previous five years of £2.5 m in 2019 so we fell somewhat short of this.  Had we 
achieved it, then we would in fact have recorded a surplus for the year.  However, our reserves allow us to 
smooth the ride, and not endanger the valuable services we provide to our community, and the continued 
support of the island, as evidenced by increased lifetime donations and profit from our shops, demonstrates 
the continued kindness and generosity of our loyal supporters. Going forward we will consider how we 
realistically budget for reserves. 
  
Personal  
  
As mentioned above, I take over as Honorary Treasurer from Phillip Dearden who held the position for 20 
years.  The Board of Governors has decided that in future the Chair of the Finance Committee should be 
Honorary Treasurer which resulted in my appointment.  On behalf of you all, I would like to thank Phillip for 
his vision, commitment and professionalism over his tenure, and he has certainly set me very high standards. 
 
At this point, I would also like to extend a note to gratitude to the outgoing Head of Finance and Operations, 
Sarah Elder, and her team within the Finance Department for their hard work and dedication.  They have 
done an excellent job compiling the annual accounts, and our Auditors have complimented us on an excellent 
audit this year.  We wish Sarah all the very best for the future. 
 
As you would expect, there does however remain strong oversight from the Board and more particularly, the 
Finance Committee, and I thank my colleagues for their continued support.  
  
Financial Review  
  
It’s fair to say that 2019 has been a challenging year, and, as mentioned above, the reduction in legacy 
income coupled with additional expenditure as we expand our capabilities and add to the services we provide 
have certainly focussed the mind of your Board. Unfortunately the effect on the numbers has turned a £1m 
profit (2018) to a £1.9m loss (2019) just twelve months later for the reasons already given. As we head into 
2020, “the perfect storm” has been referred to on several occasions, not least when we factor in the 
unexpected effect of Coronavirus and the resultant delays to our renovation project at Hospice. We constantly 
review and revise our cash-flow forecasts for the changing landscape, keeping our patients and their family at 
the centre of all we do, but equally appreciate that we cannot sustain deficits indefinitely. 
That said, we are in the very fortunate position of having reserves available to us for a rainy day, and we 
continue to plan carefully for the future and the changing demands on our services.  We also aim wherever 
possible to keep pace with UK and IOM Public Sector pay-rises in order to recognise the invaluable work that 
both our clinical and administrative staff undertake.  
  
Relationship with Government and Funding  
  
To date Hospice has received a financial grant from the IOM DHSC of £592k per annum together with IT 
support, medical supplies and oxygen.  Phillip mentioned last year that our arrangement with the DHSC was 
governed by an agreement that has now lapsed, and whilst this is to be replaced by a formal commissioned 
contractual arrangement and negotiations are underway to develop this arrangement. The grant has remained 
unchanged for many years, representing approximately 11% of this year’s operational expenditure, and we 
are currently also accruing a rental charge for the temporary use of Southlands whilst our own Hospice 
undergoes its refurbishment. Early indications identify that DHSC wish to contract within the same purse as 
the aforementioned Grant, however this does not reflect the current cost of service delivery. 
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Investments  
  
We continue to pursue our moderate risk, long-term investment strategy.  Our invested funds are not 
intended to be a long-term capital fund but instead are a hedge against the variability and risk of volatility 
inherent in relying on legacies and government funding.  Whilst we have not yet needed to dip into this capital 
resource, it remains an essential part of our strategy and allows us to continue to provide our range of 
services even when we have leaner years.  That said, the cost of running the Hospice is substantial and 
continues to rise each year, and the Board has to constantly consider what effect a prolonged shortfall might 
have on its ongoing services if its sources of income remain subdued.  
  
Strategy  
  
Our ambitious five year strategy was finalised in October 2018 and remains the bedrock of our service 
delivery.  As well as the skill and dedication of our staff and volunteers, we rely heavily on the support of our 
generous public and we have always been fortunate to have that unwavering backing throughout the life of 
the charity. 
 
As part of our “Enhancing the Healing Environment” initiative, we embarked upon a major refurbishment of 
our building in June 2019 which is centred on our patient care and will provide first class facilities going 
forward.  This has been made possible by the generosity of the Tevir Group, whose substantial financial 
support for this capital project enabled the Board to take the decision to embark upon the project and to 
move services temporarily to alternative locations.  The capital cost is substantial, but the works position us 
perfectly to deliver our strategy and future-proof the building for many years to come.   
Conclusion  
  
Whilst the financial picture is rather different from 12 months ago, our reserves position enables us to weather 
the storm and continue to deliver the services of which we are so proud.  However the Board and Executive 
appreciate the responsibility they hold, and are constantly reviewing the financial landscape to ensure that the 
charity remains well-positioned for the future. 
  
On behalf of the Board, thank you for your continued support.  
  
  
Charles Crossley  
Treasurer 
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IMPACT OF COVID-19 ON SERVICE PROVISION AT HOSPICE ISLE OF MAN 
 
Background 
 
2020 has seen an unprecedented situation emerge globally due to a pandemic caused by the Covid-19 virus, 
and I can hand on heart say that I am glad to be locked down and feel safe on the Isle of Man than be in any 
other place at this time. 
 
This I say with real sincerity and some insight as I have family members working right at the front line of care 
in the UK. 
 
This Report outlines how Hospice responded to the pandemic situation and the impact it had on services, 
patients, volunteers and staff. It will also highlight the impact on income in an already challenging year and 
highlights how we will reset ourselves to ensure we can deliver the goals and aspirations set out in our 
Strategy; “Much More Than a Building” and to continue to deliver high quality end of life care to all those who 
would benefit in a setting of their choice.  
 
This short report could not possibly cover the whole impact experience and there have been many highs and 
lows along the way to date but I can tell you my team responded to this situation with bravery, commitment 
and compassion to keep dying loved ones safe at home or in Hospice. This is what you would expect from 
your island Hospice and with your help and generosity this is what we were able to deliver.     
  
Hospice response 
 
Following guidance and working in partnership with DHSC Bronze Command Hospice response to the 
pandemic involved a phased approach namely:  
 
Phase 1: Establish prevention and safety measures 
 
Phase 2: Maintain safety and well-being 
 
Phase 3: Restore and reset to a new normal 
 
Hospice was well positioned to respond to the pandemic, as our strategic direction is to support more people 
to have their end of life care at home when this is their preference.  
However with all other services being delivered centrally from the main building at Strang, Hospice response 
had to be quick and decisive to refocus services to home settings supporting people remotely in order to 
protect patients, volunteers and staff during this unprecedented time. 
Safety and care continuity were our top priorities as we quickly planned for and adapted to different ways of 
working and establish a Covid-19 Care Plan for every patient and family member using our services. 
 
Phase 1: Establish prevention and safety measures 
 
Leadership and Communication 
 
It was important to lead by example on the 2 metre rule and demonstrate Hospice values of caring and 
support. 
 
Good communication was essential and virtual meetings were established via Zoom and again we were well 
positioned to respond as Zoom has been in use in hospice for over 2 years. Meetings were held 3 times per 
week with Department Heads, Lead Clinician, Director of Care and CEO also Daily virtual huddles with all staff. 
 
Virtual meetings were held with staff averaging around 50 attending and these were followed up by all staff 
emails which focused on island and community messages. 
 
Communication via our web site became critical for patients and families as well as direct calling. 
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Environment Management 
 
The focus was on prevention and safety which included enhancement of the general cleaning regimes and 
deep cleaning where required.  
 
All staff who could work from home did, despite some IT issues which were identified initially but these were 
quickly overcome. 
 
Social distancing was established and maximum levels of staff in any one communal area were established 
with staff spreading across various offices and all staff meetings were via Zoom.  
 
Isolation areas were identified for any staff member who displayed symptoms of the virus at work.   
 
Business Continuity 
 
It was essential to establish critical roles and obviously due to our size several roles were undertaken by one 
individual so these had to be identified especially around IT, data protection, and adult safeguarding. 
 
A range of new processes were established for travel authorisation, sharing knowledge (buddy system), on-
call staff and staff absence management. 
 
Some staff did fall ill with the virus and following the guidance for return to work it was complex to manage 
with such a small workforce.  
 
Volunteers 
 
Our services are highly dependent on our army of volunteers however with most volunteers being in an older 
age group possibly with family members who might be shielding they could not continue to work at Hospice or 
in our shops which had a big impact on them psychologically, but most wanted to stay at home and stay safe. 
We kept in constant touch with all our volunteers and supported some where needed with the delivery of 
essential supplies.  
 
Refocusing our Services 
 
All areas of service provision were continued with every patient and family having a Covid-19 related care 
management plan. All information was recorded on our electronic management system EMIS ensuring no-one 
slipped through the net during this time of transition. This process was challenging, but within one week every 
patient and family within all our service areas was being managed or supported remotely with the exception 
of the In Patient Unit. 
 
All Group therapy and one to one therapy sessions moved to community home settings, Rebecca House 
patients were shielding with just 3 families opting for respite support. 
 
End of Life care at home became the priority so complementary therapy, lymphoedema and Rebecca House 
staff were redeployed to support adult, community and Hospice @ Home services. 
 
In Patient Unit 
 
The In Patient Unit (temporarily housed at Southlands in Port Erin) stayed open and admissions for end of life 
care continued with visiting schedules according to the guidelines. The social distancing was of course a cause 
for concern and distress amongst patients, relatives or friends and staff. This was managed with great 
sensitivity and creativity with patients using technology to talk to relatives and volunteers knitting pairs of 
hearts so that patients and relatives could feel near one another. If a relative wanted to stay with a family 
member who was dying then provision was made for this however they were required to stay with their family 
member to the end. 
 
The bed occupancy at Hospice has been low during this period as care at hospice was prioritised at this time if 
care at home was not possible for various reasons but usually complexity or someone living alone, however 
most people opted for home care and all admissions were required to be Covid-19 negative. 
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There was always provision for Covid-19 patients to be cared for at Nobles hospital so Hospice staff were not 
involved with Covid-19 deaths, however key hospice staff were fitted with and received training for the use of 
appropriate PPE in the case that they would be caring for Covid-19 patients at home.  
 
Changing the Service: Remote Management of Patients and Families 
 
Again Hospice was well placed to respond as remote management of patients and family plans were already 
being considered and it was a case of accelerating these plans to ensure contact and care for all patients. This 
acceleration is being called Forced Innovation and wherever possible all patients, families and groups had 
care by either telephone or Zoom sessions individually or in groups. End of life care at home remained the 
exception with Hospice at Home staff and Clinical Nurse Specialists continuing to visit people in their homes. 
 
Hospice Influenced Care 
 
Senior clinical staff supported teaching and training for staff at Nobles Hospital and Newlands especially in 
areas of symptom management, advanced care planning and communication skills.  
 
Phase 2: Maintain safety and well-being 
 
Consolidation of rapid changes and Continuous Review 
 
It was essential to continue with all of the above and continuously review the ever changing guidance from 
Isle of Man Government, Hospice UK and UK Government responding as appropriate and continuously 
communicating with staff, patients, volunteers and families. I am very proud of all my team and our staff who 
responded to every situation facing them, but we knew that exhaustion would set in with this rapid change 
together with uncertainty and recognised the real fear that staff were experiencing due to the unknown so 
access to staff well- being support from the psychological support team was set up. As time went on and 
lockdown was seen to be effective the Zoom sessions became more relaxed with staff coming on calls earlier 
to catch up with colleagues and share experiences which was great to observe.   
 
Phase 3: Restore and reset to a new normal 
 
Some patient groups responded better than others to this new way of working for example the Fatigue and 
Breathlessness Group had a more effective intervention effect with 100% attendance whilst some people 
requiring psychological support reported feeling isolated and more anxious.   Our children and young people 
really enjoyed this new way of working especially for bereavement support as you might expect from our tech 
savvy youngsters.  
 
The research team at the Scholl Academic Centre are going to evaluate each patient and group to understand 
any changes to service provision going forward in the “Open and Innovate” plans as Hospice welcomes and 
looks forward to a “New Normal”.  
 
At the start changes to service provision were quick and decisive to secure safe care, however we are taking 
the opportunity to re-group and use feedback from patients, families and staff at a slower pace in order to 
consider what each part of our service will look like as we go forward into the future.  
  
Impact on Income 
 
We continued with the same levels of service delivery, however the impact of reduced Hospice income on 
service provision could have been catastrophic, due to our shops closing flat-lining retail by 100% and the 
social distancing policies (however appropriate) meant cancelling all events and gatherings reducing our 
income by 75% in this area and with Legacies down universally by 25%. 
 
Hospice has been very prudent over the years investing wisely and putting funds away for a rainy day, well 
here it came in a thunderstorm and therefore part of restoring and resetting, (as we have had to utilise our 
reserves) will mean re-looking at the timing of delivery of our strategic goals.  
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The fundraising team have been very creative developing digital giving and in true Manx spirit people who 
would normally shop with us have been sending in donations which we are very grateful for.   
 
We applied for and did receive staff wage support scheme from Isle of Man Government for which we are also 
very grateful. 
 
Going Forward 
 
My team and I are optimistic for the future of your island hospice and are looking forward to working with you 
to build up our funds again. We are looking forward to coming home to Strang and welcoming you to our 
newly refurbished and enhanced hospice facility for which we cannot thank the Tevir Group and Keith Jones 
enough. They really get us as I am absolutely sure all of you and others do to, understanding the story behind 
the need for change to continue to provide the highest possible quality of care and experience to all who 
would benefit from Hospice Care. 
 
We need your continuing support now more than ever so that together we can keep dying loved ones safe 
and secure at this most vulnerable time.   
 
 
Anne Mills 
Chief Executive 
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